1

  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
24 July 2020
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
MAURICE GEE CHAIR RE-INSTALLED
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On Thursday the sun shone on a small crowd of Top of the South branch members, friends and local media to witness the official re-installation of the chair which the branch dedicated to our most esteemed member, Maurice Gee. Branch chairperson Lucy Hodgson welcomed Maurice, who cut the red ribbon around the newly-restored chair. The photograph (taken by Martin De Ruyter) shows Maurice with Top of the South committee members, L-R: Lucy Hodgson (Chairperson), Robyn Prokop and Chrissie Ward.

The chair was originally installed in 2011. It was removed from its position beside the Maitai River in late February and taken to the MenzShed for resurfacing and treatment of a small amount of rot in one leg, work which was delayed by the Covid-19 lockdown. We are very grateful to the MenzShed members for the wonderful job they have made.

Read about the history of the chair here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/maurice-geemaitai-river.html
MEET OUR NEW DELEGATE TO NZSA NATIONAL COUNCIL, HEATHER MCQUILLAN
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Kia Ora, NZSA Members in Top of the South
I would like to take a moment to introduce myself as your new representative to the NZSA National Board. Thank you to Ray Berard for the work he undertook as rep for both Canterbury and Top of the South branches over the past few years, especially with the huge workload of revising the NZSA constitution. There will be a consultation process over the next six months to give you all a chance to consider these changes.

I'd also like to thank the Top of the South branch committee for a warm welcome, although I have yet to make it to a meeting. Maybe this will happen soon via the wonders of the Internet.

This year's National AGM was held via ZOOM on Saturday 14 June. Online skills learned over the lockdown period have opened up opportunities for connecting with our members who cannot travel to meetings and workshops. I hope you've all been alerted to the NZSA Web Workshop series being offered by NZSA.  See here for the next web workshops on offer and a chance to connect to writers from around the country. Writing is an isolated occupation at the best of times. 

I have been an active member of the Christchurch writing community for some time with associations with NZSA Children's Literature Hub, local flash fiction and poetry communities, and through my work as Director of Write On School for Young Writers. You can read a bit more about me on the NZSA website here and on my website here. 
After weeks of rain and grey skies it is a delight to see the sun this morning. I hope it is streaming in through your windows.

Ngā mihi nui

Heather McQuillan

BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON TOMORROW
Chris Stuart invites you to the launch of her crime novel For Reasons of their Own on Saturday 25 July, 3 – 4.30 pm at The Workshop, 32 New Street, Nelson.
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Can the past ever be left behind? Ask a flawed detective, a former refugee and a government desperate to misuse a dead body to reshape Australia’s security policy.

Melbourne is a city on the brink, from arson fed bush fires, to searing heat waves and the potential threat of terrorism.  Detective Inspector Robbie Gray, falling foul of police bureaucracy, gets called to a body found lying in a rural swamp. When the nationality of the victim is revealed, ASIO take over her investigation and she is sidelined. Convinced they are misinterpreting the evidence, along with a disenfranchised Aboriginal policeman, she secretly digs for the truth and discovers an entirely different motive, one which transcends international borders and exposes corruption in the humanitarian world.  When the killer is arrested, DI Robbie Gray realises that the past contains only hurt and pain and she asks herself whether in certain circumstances, murder may well be justified. 

For Reasons of their Own is the first in a planned series featuring DI Robbie Gray. At the launch there will be readings from the book, signed copies available for purchase, drinks and nibbles. Come along and help Chris celebrate! Find out more about Chris and her writing at www.chrisstuart.nz
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME
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The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting takes place on Wednesday 5 August, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be local author Robyn Prokop. Taelstone, the first book in her ‘Stones of Azuri’ series, won a Bronze Medal in the 2019 Wishing Shelf Awards. Her picture book, Dozer the Firecat, was published earlier this year. Learn more about Robyn and her writing here: https://www.robynprokop.com/
The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come from 11.30 am, but be sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear Robyn’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Lucy on 021 146 5864.

STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting will be on Tuesday 28 July. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
WRITERS GET-TOGETHER IN MOTUEKA

Following the very successful inaugural get together in March we can, at last, resume proceedings. Our next event is Tuesday 28 July, 5 pm - 6.30 pm at Kylie's Café, 400d High Street, Motueka. Kylie is kindly opening especially for us again, and will have food and drink available to buy. The guest speaker is Jaclyn Rosamond, author of contemporary fiction. 

The agenda is: Welcome and housekeeping; Intro and icebreaker – Level 4 and you (max 2 mins per person, please); Jaclyn Rosamond’s talk and questions; Trouble-shooting – bring your questions/issues on anything, from that word you can't locate to publishing, how to ignore the phone to how to keep your writing notes under control (and be prepared to share your experiences); Other thoughts/queries/sharing/helpful hints.

What should the group’s name be? The contenders so far are ‘Motueka Word Herders’, ‘Twiwriters’, ‘Motueka Story Tellers’, ‘Motueka Writers Anonymous’,  ‘Motueka Hacks’, ‘Motueka Pen-Pushers’, ‘Motueka Ink Slingers’ and ‘Writers Get- together’. There will also be a brief update re NZSA, and ideas for future speakers.

Please feel free to invite other writers to come along. To assist Kylie, please let Trish know if you will be attending: dunrban@xtra.co.nz
PETER SIMPSON BOOK LAUNCH AND LECTURE 
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ILLUSTRATED LECTURE

BOOK LAUNCH

BY PETER SIMPSON




Peter Simpson will give an illustrated lecture to launch the second volume of his definitive work on Colin McCahon on Wednesday 29 July, 6pm at The Suter Art Gallery, 208 Bridge Street, Nelson.  

Colin McCahon: Is This The Promised Land? is the second of an extraordinary two-volume work chronicling forty-five years of painting by our most important artist, Colin McCahon (1919-1987). Through landscapes, biblical paintings and abstraction, the introduction of words and Māori motifs, McCahon’s work came to define a distinctly New Zealand modernist idiom. In this richly illustrated two-volume work, written in an accessible style and published to coincide with the centenary of Colin McCahon’s birth, leading McCahon scholar, writer and curator Peter Simpson chronicles the evolution of McCahon’s work over the artist’s entire career.

The first volume by Peter Simpson, Colin McCahon: There is Only One Direction, was published in 2019. Both volumes, and other works by Peter Simpson, will be available for purchase at the event, which is hosted by Volume bookshop. Tickets to the event are $15 for the general public, $10 for Friends of The Suter and Nelson Suter Art Society. Book now at The Suter Gallery: 03-548 4699.
TWO TALKS – NELSON

Two Talks is a first! The format is an informative, well-told power point presentation by three interesting and exciting locals.

Robbie Burton, a publisher from Potton & Burton, has published all of the books by one of New Zealand’s leading investigative journalists. Robbie shares the highs and lows of ‘Publishing Nicky Hager’. 

Hannah O’Malley and Te Wehi Ratana are both active in climate change and climate justice issues. Both are plant-based innovators and will share their knowledge and interest about ‘The Future of Food’. 

Two Talks take place on Wednesday 29 July at the Boathouse, 326 Wakefield Quay, Nelson.  Doors and bar open at 6.30 pm, talks start at 7 pm. Tickets cost $20 waged, $15.00 unwaged. Tickets from Potton Gallery, 255 Hardy Street, Nelson, phone 03-548 9554. All proceeds go to the Nelson Green Party.

GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP 

The Golden Bay Writers Group meets on the first Saturday of each month in the morning at the Wholemeal Café, 60 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to connect, work on writing projects and share feedback in a supportive way.
The next meeting is on Saturday 1 August, 10 am – 1pm. The theme for the writing prompt is ‘Rivers’.
Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more information contact Jay Indik at jayindik@icloud.com
NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS 

The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ (RWNZ) usually meet on the second Saturday of every month. They meet at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. Visitors are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to attend a meeting before deciding to join.
The next meeting will be on Saturday 1 August. Bob Irvine will be talking about scriptwriting.

For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 03-546 4440, email 4clarksnelson@gmail.com.

MAWHERA WRITERS (GREYMOUTH)


Formerly West Coast Writers, this group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first Sunday of each month, 11 am – 1 pm, at CoRe (New Coaster’s Office), 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meeting will be on Sunday 2 August. Contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com for more details and to go on the group mailing list. Follow them on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/groups/mawherawriters/ 

to find and share writing-related updates and discussion relevant to the group.
WRITERS OF PICTON

The next meeting of Writers of Picton will be on Monday 3 August, 11.30 am at the Red Salt Café in Mariner's Mall, Picton.  The suggested writing topic is 

200 - 400 words on ‘Covid-19’. 

The group meets on the first Monday of the month, but meeting times and venues can vary. If you are interested, contact Peter and Irene Thomas on 03-573-5501 or 027 2493146 for more information.

REPORT FROM MARLBOROUGH WRITERS

Convenor Annette Rattray sends this report:

We had a small meeting of six on Tuesday 21 July. Some shared their Lockdown experiences and anxiety over getting ‘out and about’ again.

Annette indicated that she would resign from the Blenheim group at the end of the year (because of age and living in Picton), having held the fort for much longer than the six months she initially offered back in 2018. 

For the July writing topic, five limericks (?) doggerels (?) featuring someone’s name, plus the word ‘lockdown’ were presented. Annette was educated as to what a limerick is: i.e. five lines with specific rhyming lines – AABBA!  Annette and David sang their pieces and David’s was chosen for posting on the website—set to the tune of The Star Bangled Banner—so anyone can sing it.

Three members of the group have been very productive lately: 

Mike Ponder has published his third book in the trilogy For Queen and Empire and generously gave each of us a copy to read, so thanks Mike.

David Miller has finished his book about the Boer War, Under the Southern Cross, and is ready for its publication. Both shared coincidentally meeting strangers who were able to help them with a few historical facts for their books.

Dot Scott has amended and finished her second book about the West Coast settlements, which will be sent to The CopyPress, Nelson. 

Next meeting is at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim, on Tuesday 18 August, beginning at noon. The writing exercise is 200 words maximum on the topic ‘The Secret’. For more information contact Annette at  annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.

NELSON FRINGE FESTIVAL

The Nelson Fringe Festival usually runs in the first week of May, but after being postponed because of Covid-19 it is back from 14 – 22 August. The Nelson Fringe Festival is the top of the south’s only fringe festival, and is described by co-founder Dan Allan as possibly ‘one of the quirkiest.’  

There is an edgy programme of 31 shows from all over New Zealand, including comedy, theatre, puppetry, music and much, much more. As well as the shows, there are a range of workshops enabling you to gain new skills or build on existing ones with top-level tutors.

All events take place at the Nelson Centre of Musical Arts (NCMA), 48 Nile Street, Nelson. Tickets cost from $13 plus fees at Eventfinda or NCMA, with earlybird sales of $10 plus fees up till 26 July. To see the full programme and book tickets, go to: www.nelsonfringe.co.nz
EDINBURGH INTERNATIONAL BOOK FESTIVAL GOES ONLINE 

The Edinburgh International Book Festival is the largest public celebration of books in the world. This year, for the first time they are creating a special online edition of the Festival. Made up of more than 100 events for adults, families and children, the programme will feature both live and pre-recorded conversations with leading writers, poets and artists from around the world. 

From 15 to 31 August, you'll be able to watch every event for free on the website www.edbookfest.co.uk and YouTube channel. Full programme details will be announced at the end of July. For all the updates, follow the Festival on social media and sign-up to receive the e-bulletin. In the meantime, get excited for August by reliving past events on the YouTube channel and on your favourite podcast platform.

Read more - https://www.edbookfest.co.uk/news/book-festival-to-present-online-festival-in-august-2020
INTRODUCTION TO CREATIVE WRITING, WITH HELLA BAUER

What is creative writing? How do you start? How do you express your thoughts, stories and memories in writing, without being dull?

In this six-week course you will complete exercises, discuss how to connect to the reader and share feedback. You will retrieve long-forgotten memories, make new discoveries, and laugh a lot. To stimulate the creative process you will be provided with tasks to be completed at home.

The six sessions cost $260 and run on Tuesdays, 9.30 am – 12 noon, beginning on Tuesday 18 August. The courses are held at the Nelson English Centre, 41 Selwyn Place (just upstairs from Volume bookshop). 

Hella Bauer has been teaching Creative Writing in Tauranga and Nelson since 2016. For further information and to register, contact Hella on 027 491 7670 or email hellabauer@icloud.com. See her website: www.hellabauer.com
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for July is Has Anyone Seen My Cat? by Mary Hopwood. The poem for August will be The Paradise Shelducks by David Briggs.
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
